
 

 

PUBLIC 
 
MINUTES of a meeting of COUNCIL held on Wednesday, 13 July 2022 at Council 
Chamber, County Hall, Matlock. 
 

PRESENT 
 

Councillor D Wilson (in the Chair) 
 

Councillors D Allen, R Ashton, K S Athwal, N Atkin, J Barron, S Bull, S Burfoot, 
A Clarke, D Collins, C Cupit, C Dale, J Dixon, R Flatley, M Ford, E Fordham, 
M Foster, R George, A Gibson, K Gillott, D Greenhalgh, C Hart, A Hayes, G Hickton, 
N Hoy, R Iliffe, J Innes, T Kemp, T King, G Kinsella, B Lewis, W Major, R Mihaly, 
P Moss, D Muller, D Murphy, G Musson, J Nelson, P Niblock, R Parkinson, J Patten, 
L Ramsey, C Renwick, P Rose, J Siddle, P Smith, S Spencer, A Sutton, S Swann, 
D Taylor, B Woods, J Woolley and M Yates. 
 
Apologies for absence were submitted for Councillor T Ainsworth, B Bingham, 
A Dale, A Foster, N Gourlay, A Griffiths, L Grooby, S Hobson, R Redfern, 
A Stevenson and J Wharmby. 
 
Officers present: Emma Alexander (Managing Director), Joe O'Sullivan (Executive 
Director - Corporate Services and Transformation), Helen Jones (Executive Director - 
Adult Social Care and Health), Carol Cammiss (Executive Director - Children's 
Services), Helen Barrington (Director - Legal and Democratic Services), Alec 
Dubberley (Head of Democratic and Registration Services), Peter Handford (Director 
Of Finance & Ict), Emma Crapper (Director - Organisation, Development & Policy) 
and Dean Wallace (Director - Public Health). 

  
55/22 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
 Apologies were received from Councillors Ainsworth, Bingham, A Dale, 

A Foster, Griffiths, Gourlay, Grooby, Hobson, Redfern, Stevenson and 
Wharmby. 
  

56/22 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

 None received. 
  

57/22 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

 The Chairman was delighted to announce that former Councillor Judith 
Twigg had been awarded an MBE in the Queen’s birthday honours.  
 
The Chairman reported that Derbyshire had won 3 of the top prizes for 
schools catering at the recently held LACA awards and this included a 



 

 

very special outstanding achievement award for Kate Evans, the 
Council’s Head of Catering Services. The Chairman conveyed 
congratulations to Kate and the entire team. 
  

58/22 TO APPROVE, AS A CORRECT RECORD, THE MINUTES OF THE 
MEETINGS HELD ON 25 MAY 2022 
 

 On the motion of the Chairman, duly seconded, it was 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 25 May 2022 be 
confirmed as a correct record. 
  

59/22 REPORT OF THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL AND MEMBERS' 
QUESTIONS 
 

 The Leader of the Council conveyed his congratulations to Kate Evans 
and her team  who had won the award and on behalf of the Council 
thanked the team and Kate for this fabulous achievement. 
 
He also acknowledged the wonderful news that ex County Councillor 
Judith Twigg had received an MBE, a very well-deserved recognition of 
her diligence and hard work she has put in over many years in the 
community. 
 
Finally, the Leader reported that this would be Dean Wallace, the current 
Director of Public Health’s last Full Council meeting and he gave Mr 
Wallace the opportunity to deliver a farewell message to which Mr 
Wallace responded accordingly. 
  

60/22 PUBLIC QUESTIONS 
 

 Question from David Ingham to Councillor S Spencer, Cabinet 
Member for Corporate Services and Budget. 
 
“At Full Council in December 2021 I raised a query associated to a 
disciplinary FOI and three officer complaints. On 12th May 2022 a 
Decision Notice regarding DCC was issued, published by ICO on their 
website. Following the Centralisation of HR and record archiving, 
obtaining disciplinary case numbers and decision statistics for even a 
12-month period now takes longer than 18hours to process. 
Consequently, the Council chose to apply an exemption based on time 
factor meaning no response had to be provided. Even if ICO 
acknowledges a requester's view information sought is in the public 
interest, as was in this case, the exemption can still be relied upon. The 



 

 

Decision Notice clearly illustrates the hidden cost of having to respond to 
officer/member internal questions that necessitate the access of 
archived data/council systems. As a publicly declared transparent 
Council how can system cost/time access issues be addressed/FOI 
barriers reduced?” 
 
Councillor Spencer responded as follows: 
 
“We have had numerous lines of correspondence over the months, Mr 
Ingham, as you are fully aware on various issues of transparency, 
openness and making sure that the information you have requested has 
been made available to you. We endeavour to do that as a Council. We 
endeavour to be transparent, open, and address the issues of 
transparency and openness in everything we do. 
I just need to refer you to the IOC’s decision notice, Mr Ingham. I am 
going to read a little bit from that. It says, “Picking up on the highlighted 
points raised by Mr Ingham it is correct that the ICO acknowledged the 
requester’s view that disclosure of information is in the public interest 
with regards to the Council’s accountability and transparency 
obligations” but the ICO also pointed out that under section 12 of the 
FOIA “it is not subject to the public interest test.” In other words, the 
element that you referred to does not come under that test. 
 
That was declared by the office themselves. We do endeavour, and we 
will continue to endeavour, Mr Ingham, to keep you informed as best we 
can, behave in a transparent and open fashion, and that will be the 
position this Council takes in all other issues. We have supplied you, as 
you are fully aware, 
with the details and the numbers with regard to the FOI request and 
other requests made of this Council in a substantial way. I hope that 
answers your question.” 
 
Mr Ingham asked the following supplementary question: 
 
“So, arising out of my original question I am just asking Councillor 
Spencer to agree, to regard today as a watershed moment really and the 
need for Cabinet and senior officers to recognise a real need for greater 
awareness and change of approach regarding systems. 
 
To help illustrate the point I make I have recently raised associated 
Freedom of Information Requests with six other Unitary and County 
Councils to ensure all my questions at Council meetings, including 
today, continue to be underpinned by factual evidence. I don’t propose to 
name those Councils. I will let Councillor Spencer know who those 
Councils are directly and I will also let members of the Minority Groups 
know as well for transparency for my sake. Obviously, all those Freedom 



 

 

of Information requests that have been made will also be publicly 
available on their own disclosure logs at each of those particular 
Councils. 
I asked the Councils in question to provide basic disciplinary statistics for 
2019. All have responded bar one to-date and the other five have all 
provided their reportable data. A similar Freedom of Information request 
would not generate data from this Council as officers can choose to rely 
on an exemption as it apparently takes 40-50 minutes to check each 
file/record for accuracy and in turn would therefore take longer than 18 
hours to do so and cost more than £450 to respond to in comparison 
with one Council who freely informed me that the cost of processing my 
request for 2019 disciplinary data was a mere £12.50, and you did hear 
me correctly, £12.50. 
I also asked these Councils how many Freedom of Information and 
Environmental Information Regulation requests they had received 
between July and December 2021 and how many they had applied an 
18-hour exemption to? Again, all have responded bar one to-date and 
the other five have all been in a position to provide available data for the 
full requested six months. 
 
The same question was put to this Authority. Even though the 
information is stored within the Council’s electronic data management 
system it would apparently take over 29 hours to obtain and provide an 
answer to the same question regarding 18-hour exemptions, a cost in 
the order of £725. 
 
Consequently, I was advised by officers within this Council, somewhat 
ironically, that they would be applying an 18-hour exemption and not 
responding to that request for data on 18-hour exemptions. 
 
I appreciate the additional context incorporated within the supplementary 
will be new information to you, Councillor Spencer, and my question is 
not directed at you but via you, but I hope it helps you clearly understand 
why I am pressing for the need for significant change and why these key 
matters require addressing as a matter of priority with senior officers in 
order to ensure that this Authority is more open, is more transparent, and 
is more resilient to scrutiny in the true sense of the meaning.”  
 
Councillor Spencer responded to the supplementary question as follows: 
 
“I can’t possibly comment on the practices of other Authorities and this 
information is the first time I have heard of it today but I would not 
comment on how other Authorities carry out their business anyway. I will 
say this, Mr Ingham: I refute the suggestion that this Authority is not 
open and transparent.” 
 



 

 

(Mr Ingham clarified that he said more open and transparent) 
 
“Absolutely. I have no problem whatsoever in suggesting to you we 
endeavour to be as open and transparent as we possibly can and the 
ICO has already pointed out there are no questions to answer in our 
policies and procedures that take place at this moment in time, as I have 
read out in the extract. I did ask officers to review the full document 
when it was returned to us from the ICO which they have done. 
I will say this to you now, Mr Ingham: I refute any suggestion that we are 
not open and transparent. I am sure there are always things we can do 
to improve that process and your points are noted so thank you for the 
question.” 
  

61/22 PETITIONS 
 

 None received. 
  

62/22 DERBYSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL’S SENIOR OFFICER 
ACCOUNTABILITY FRAMEWORK 
 

 The Managing Director introduced a report, which had been circulated in 
advance of the meeting, that requested that the Council note the work 
undertaken and the conclusion of the senior officer accountability 
framework review. 
 
On the motion of Councillor B Lewis, duly seconded it was  
 
RESOLVED: 
 
To note the conclusion to the senior pay and grading review and the 
adoption of the senior accountability framework. 
  

63/22 UPDATE ON THE COUNCIL’S PAY POLICY STATEMENT 
 

 The Director of Organisation, Development and Policy introduced a 
report, which had been circulated in advance of the meeting, that sought 
approval to amend the Council’s Pay policy Statement to remove 
limitations that prevented the Council from making recruitment and 
retention payments outside those covered in the existing Market 
Supplement Policy. 
 
On the motion of Councillor B Lewis, duly seconded it was  
 
RESOLVED to agree: 
 

1) To update the Council Pay Policy Statement as outlined in 



 

 

Appendix 2 to the report; and 
 

2) That a salary within the range set out in Table 1 of the approved 
Pay Policy Statement, subject to any in-year  JNC pay award, for 
Chief Officer posts where the salary range exceeds £100k be 
approved and can be offered in respect of any new appointments 
during the year. 

  
64/22 DECISIONS TAKEN AS A MATTER OF URGENCY AND KEY 

DECISIONS AND SPECIAL URGENCY 
 

 The Director of Legal and Democratic Services introduced a report, 
which had been circulated in advance of the meeting, that reported in 
accordance with the provisions of the Constitution, the executive 
decisions that had been taken as a matter of urgency where 28 days’ 
notice of the decision could not be given and call-in had been waived. 
 
On the motion of Councillor B Lewis, duly seconded, it was 
 
RESOLVED to note: 
 

1) The key decisions taken where special urgency provisions were 
agreed as detailed in Appendix 2 to the report; and 

 
2) The urgent decisions taken where the call-in procedure was 

waived under the Improvement and Scrutiny Procedure Rules as 
detailed in Appendix 3 to the report. 

  
65/22 ELECTED MEMBER QUESTIONS 

 
 1. Question from Councillor G Kinsella to Councillor K Athwal, 

Cabinet Member for Highways, Assets and Transport  
 
“Will the Council explore implementing concessionary travel for 
refugees, including all refugees on means tested benefit and all asylum 
seekers?”  
 
Response: 
 
“Colleagues in the Local Bus Team are working to progress the 
development of a Concessionary Travel Card Scheme for Ukrainian 
refugees similar to the Derbyshire Gold Card.  This is being developed 
alongside Nottinghamshire County Council.  Work on the criteria and 
processes for applications is progressing and the scheme will be 
launched once the work by Nottinghamshire and our officers is complete 
later this summer. 



 

 

 
Unfortunately, other refugees or asylum seekers cannot be included in 
this scheme at this time.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“Just so I understand did you say the scheme was looking to be 
completed and developed this summer?  I may have misunderstood that.  
Secondly - I welcome the fact that refugees will be involved in that 
Concessionary Travel Scheme - but if you just explain to me the issue 
around the exclusion of asylum seekers?” 
 
Response: 
 
“Yes, this summer we are looking to implement that.  
 
As regards the exclusion of other refugees and asylum seekers, the 
English National Concessionary Travel Scheme is governed by 
legislation which limits the scheme to people over 65 years of age and 
also disability.  Any other concessionary travel initiative therefore must 
be developed as a stand-alone scheme and separately funded.   
 
As you are probably aware, that is really why we can’t do the scheme 
that you allude to but you are probably aware that this administration 
already has a commitment as part of its manifesto pledge to introduce a 
companion bus pass for people accompanying travellers with disabilities.  
This scheme is being developed and will be introduced in 2023-24.” 
 
2. Question from Councillor G Kinsella to Councillor B Lewis, 
Cabinet Member for Strategic Leadership, Culture, Tourism and 
Climate Change  
 
“Following approval of the Single Use Plastic Policy in October 2021 how 
many of the actions, set out in the associated Action Plan have been 
completed?”  
 
Response: 
 
“In terms of the history of the single use issue of plastics in this 
organisation it almost goes back, or just before actually the Climate 
Change and Carbon Reduction manifesto that we started talking about 
way back in early 2019.  It was in fact Councillor Martyn Ford who raised 
it in this very Chamber as an issue that we could get a quick win on if we 
eliminated single use plastics within the building and that is kind of how 
we got going with that. 
 



 

 

If everybody remembers, those of us who were here back then, we had 
a number of coffee machines dotted around public areas in the building 
which themselves used plastic capsule type things to dish out coffee.  I 
have to say the coffee was absolutely awful, perhaps the worst coffee I 
have ever tasted, so good riddance to those machines that they actually 
went.  They were also single use plastic cups as in the ones, the paper 
cups but with plastic liners in them that we are all familiar with, plastic 
stirrers, there were plastic drinking glasses, everywhere the water 
machines all over the place and we very quickly eliminated those from 
the buildings by switching to crockery and various other forms of proper 
knives and forks.  Plastic knives and forks disappeared more or less 
overnight.  That is the very early history of it so we made fundamental 
shifts in our behaviour very quickly very early on in that process. 
 
The policy itself was approved by Cabinet on the 14 October 2021.  It 
took a while and I will explain why.   
 
Through the implementation of that policy the Council acts to remove the 
use of single use plastics from its operations and its services and, where 
practical, to reduce the use of single use plastics where its use cannot 
be avoided.”   
 
A typical example of that, of course, would be the recent pandemic and 
things like the gowns that had to be worn by care workers going into 
homes, care homes and so forth and face masks, all those sorts of 
things that we became relatively familiar with. 
 
Since the adoption of the single use policy a cross-departmental team of 
officers have been preparing an action plan.  The action plan focuses on 
single use plastic, use and reduction, and has been presented to the 
Corporate Management Team here for endorsement on the 26 July 
2022.  Whilst it may seem like it is a long time since development of the 
plan to where we are now, we have already done a lot to remove it from 
Council buildings where possible.  I will touch on a few more of those 
actions shortly. 
 
In addition to the development of the SUP policy and action plan the 
following progress can be reported.  So, in Procurement the Council’s 
sustainable procurement policy, which was approved only a number of 
weeks ago in June, provides a wide-reaching approach for the Council to 
achieve the best commercial outcome and value for money from its 
procurement activities whilst delivering environmental, social and 
economic benefits.  Seeking to minimise and eliminate the use of single 
use plastics is included within that sustainable procurement policy and 
as a specific policy commitment implementation of office sustainable 
procurement policy across the Council supports and facilitates the 



 

 

delivery of the Single Use Plastics policy. 
 
So, following that launch of the Derbyshire Climate and Carbon 
Reduction manifesto in May 2019 the Council took steps to replace all 
the crockery, as I have already said.  There are good examples of 
departments and services taking steps to replace the use of plastics with 
sustainable alternatives such as children’s services; sourcing and 
procurement; procuring staff lanyards made of bamboo rather than 
nylon.  Other services are taking steps to support the circular economy 
and the re-use of waste plastics such as through the procurement of 
pavement kerbstones made from recycled plastics.  Single use plastics 
will gradually be replaced by sustainable and suitable alternatives with a 
roll-out of information and advice across the Council to be included as 
part of the action plan implementation. 
 
We have spent over £300m a year in procurement within the 
organisation.  It is a large organisation.  Lots of procurement, lots of 
contracts out there and it does take time to embed some of these 
policies.   
 
In terms of engagement, we have met with community representatives in 
a working group on a number of occasions to explore how the use of 
single use plastics can be reduced more widely across the county and 
representatives on this informal group are from Plastic Free Chesterfield 
and Surfers Against Sewage, for example, and various transition and 
other environmental community groups. 
 
I hope that explains we have already done a lot.  We know there is a lot 
more to do but we are keen to try and eliminate it wherever possible 
from everything we do within the organisation.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“From my understanding of the answer, no action plan following a year 
since the Single Use Plastic policy has been introduced.  I acknowledge 
that some work has been done but it is disappointing to find out that the 
action plan is yet to be approved a year after the policy has been 
approved.   
 
I suppose my follow-up question, and this question has come from a 
constituent who works in a school, she pointed out to me that hundreds 
of plastic bottles are being used daily in her school, water bottles handed 
out to children.  When will that specific practice stop?” 
 
Response: 
 



 

 

“I don’t know how I can say this again without going through the whole 
thing.  You are clearly not listening.  We have done a lot to eliminate and 
we did right from Day 1. 
 
As for the issue of schools, other than through our own services that we 
provide through the Catering Service the schools will be responsible for 
their own plastics and elimination of those processes.” 
 
3. Question from Councillor S Burfoot to Councillor K Athwal, Cabinet 
Member for Highways, Assets and Transport  
 
“When will we as Members be informed as to the location of the two trial 
20mph zones promised by this administration?”  
 
Response: 
 
“I know you have asked this question on a number of occasions.  You 
are very keen on this and you have also dropped me emails etc but to 
update you officers are carrying out an exercise to evaluate in which of 
our larger market towns it would be best to locate these trials.  This will 
be done based on a range of criteria including the potential to make an 
impact to casualty reduction and air quality.  We are also keen to ensure 
the cooperation of the relevant local authorities to work with this 
Authority on this scheme.   As soon as we have completed these 
discussions, we will bring forward a decision for Cabinet to confirm the 
preferred locations and to agree a process for implementation. 
 
Our aim is to identify details of these towns before the year end.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“Obviously I am disappointed to hear that no decisions have still been 
made.  I am pleased you are saying by the end of the year.  I will wait 
with anticipation as to where they are.  I will put a plug in again for the 
one that I think is absolutely ideal and that is the rat run from Willersley 
Lane through Starkholmes to Matlock Green.  I would imagine this 
satisfies any criteria that you could possibly come up with given its 
variable width; the bends; the gradients, all sorts of other problems on 
that road.  This is an ideal proposal.  Since the building of Sainsburys in 
Matlock it immediately became a rat run.  Everybody in that area knows 
that.   
 
May I ask therefore can this be considered as a serious proposal?  Will 
Councillor Athwal take this to the Highways officers and put it to them as 
a serious proposal for one of these 20 mph zones?” 
 



 

 

Response: 
 
“I am sure you will be aware in Matlock itself there is already a 20 mph  
speed limit on the A615 which runs through Matlock town centre itself, 
but going on to your request if the rat run is on Starkholmes area, 
Willersley Lane etc, yes they will be considered but as I alluded to earlier 
we are looking at larger market towns at this stage so I can’t promise 
you that, I can’t promise which towns it will be in but they will look at your 
suggestion.” 
 
4. Question from Councillor E Fordham to Councillor N Hoy, 
Cabinet Member for Adult Care  
 
“Will the Cabinet Member provide an update on the progress of the 
transfer of residents from closed care homes to their new home?” 
 
Response: 
 
“Thank you.  To-date we have supported a total of 37 residents to move 
to new homes of their choice.  As a result of the move we now have no 
residents remaining at The Spinney, Goyt Valley House and Gernon 
Manor.  We continue to work with a further 24 residents residing at 
Ladycross, Holmlea, East Clune and Beechcroft.”   
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“In the debate, I slightly grimly read out the names of the residents who 
were at risk of being harmed by the decision we were making.  Will she 
join me, and perhaps Councillor Sutton, in sending condolences to the 
families of residents who have died directly as a result of the move?” 
 
Response: 
 
“This is very sad news and my thoughts are with their families.  I cannot 
comment to protect the families and their identities but I can assure 
members their sad passing has no connection to them moving and it is 
in the poorest of taste and incorrect for Councillor Fordham to suggest 
otherwise.” 
  
5. Question from Councillor E Fordham to Councillor K Athwal, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Assets and Transport  
 
“Would the Cabinet Member note the high quality of the works 
resurfacing the road from Owler Bar to Millthorpe, how much has it cost, 
how long these works are expected and how long is it 
predicted/expected to last as the primary road surface?”  



 

 

 
Response: 
 
“I think there are actually three questions in one here. The cost, how 
long the works will take and how long will the improved surface last?  I 
also understand that the area in question is not in Councillor Fordham’s 
Division and just to correct him it was not resurfacing works but surface 
dressing that took place. 
 
Now moving on to the answer, Mr Chairman.  The cost for surface 
dressing was £60,000.  Work has already been completed and it is 
expected that it will increase the lifespan of the road surface by some ten 
years.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“My question was in praise of the work surface that has been done.  It is 
a full surfacing, I assure you.  It is a work of art and the way in which the 
gullies have been done is impressive. 
 
My question is specifically would the Cabinet member consider holding 
meetings with each individual Ward member who have concerns about 
road surfaces so that quality surfaces such as this could occur in all 
Wards?  It truly is a work of art.” 
 
Response: 
 
“I am sure Councillor Fordham will understand that Derbyshire is a very 
large county with lots of competing priorities.  There are 3,500 miles of 
roads etc, numerous footpaths and the like.  There are 64 members 
within this Authority and for me to get round to each and every member 
in their Divisions is nigh on impossible but this is why we have officers 
who do this.  More of our members liaise with our officers on a regular 
basis and I am sure if there is any particular issues in your area they 
would be happy to look at those.” 
 
Councillor Fordham withdrew the following three questions: 
 
“Would the Leader lay out a timetable for the engagement of DCC with 
the Glover Report and how can Councillors contribute to that debate?”  
 
“Given the debacle of the consultation and engagement with Chesterfield 
Borough Council and local residents over the East-West cycle route, will 
the Portfolio Holder share ideas and proposals ahead of funding bids of 
ways in which cycling in and around the town can be enhanced and 
encouraged?”  



 

 

 
“What plans are there for ensuring that Derbyshire reduces its carbon 
footprint and its role in achieving climate change through a more 
responsible approach to minerals extraction and lower levels of concrete 
production?”  
 
6. Question from Councillor M Yates to Councillor B Lewis, Cabinet 
Member for Strategic Leadership, Culture, Tourism and Climate Change  
 
“The Fair Tax Mark offers a means for business to demonstrate good tax 
conduct and has been secured by a wide range of businesses across 
the UK, including FTSE-listed PLCs, co-operatives, social enterprises 
and large private businesses. Tax enables us to provide services from 
education, health and social care, to flood defence, roads, policing and 
defence. It also helps to counter financial inequalities and rebalance 
distorted economies.  
 
As recipients of significant public funding, local authorities should take 
the lead in the promotion of exemplary tax conduct; be that by ensuring 
contractors are paying their proper share of tax, or by refusing to go 
along with offshore tax dodging when buying land and property. Where 
councils hold substantive stakes in private enterprises, influence should 
be wielded to ensure that such businesses are exemplars of tax 
transparency and tax avoidance is shunned.  
 
Will Cllr Lewis approve the Councils for Fair Tax Declaration?”  
 
Response: 
 
“The response effectively is that we do promote exemplary tax conduct 
throughout procurement processes which includes grounds for 
mandatory exclusion of suppliers from procurement activity with the 
Council for reasons which include non-payment of tax and social security 
contributions.  The mandatory exclusions also include participation in 
criminal organisation; corruption; fraud; terrorist offences or offences 
linked to terrorist activities; money laundering or terrorist financing; child 
labour and other forms of trafficking in human beings.   
 
Suppliers are required to declare any breach in obligation in relation to 
payment of tax where it has been established, that that organisation by 
judicial or administrative decision having a final and binding effect in 
accordance with the legal provisions of any part of the United Kingdom 
or the legal provisions of the country in which the organisation is 
established, if it is outside of the UK, that the organisation is in breach of 
obligations related to the payment of tax or social security contributions.   
 



 

 

The Council reserves the right to use its discretion to exclude a potential 
supplier where it can demonstrate by appropriate means that the 
potential supplier is in breach of its obligations relating to the non-
payment of taxes or social security contributions. 
 
HMRC regularly checks on tax compliance within the Council and is 
happy with our measures in place to the extent that it considers the 
Council low risk so I don’t think there is any need for further measures at 
this point.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“So what you are saying then is you are not going to approve the Council 
for a fair tax declaration and Derbyshire is not going to lead by example 
and demonstrate good practice in our tax conduct right across our 
activities?  You say you are not going to approve the Council for fair tax 
declaration.  Is that correct?” 
 
Response: 
 
“There are 23 Councils we know are out there that have signed up to 
this.  That is entirely up to them.  As I have just explained the 
frameworks we have in place are more than adequate and sensible.” 
 
7. Question from Councillor R George to Councillor K Athwal, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Assets and Transport  
 
“What is the County Council doing to assist communities in High Peak 
and other areas affected by cuts to bus services?”  
 
Response: 
 
“Bus services as we know in England have declined since the 1950s, the 
only exception being London, and now Covid has had a huge impact on 
public transport both nationally and locally, Mr Chairman, with passenger 
numbers not yet reaching pre-pandemic levels impacting the commercial 
viability of some services.   
 
Government subsidies which have been supporting the sector through 
Covid are due to end in September and in this context the County 
Council is aware of recent proposals from bus operators to reduce or 
withdraw services in parts of the county, including High Peak.  We fully 
understand the issues that this will create for many residents who rely on 
public transport to access work, school, or visit friends and family.  We 
have been working very hard with operators to understand what can be 
done to avoid this position.   



 

 

 
We have recently only last week taken the decision to support the 
retention of the Transpeak 2 service for a limited period which will avoid 
a negative impact on both local communities through Derbyshire and will 
support many thousands of journeys.  This decision was taken after 
detailed negotiations by our bus team.  Ms Brailsford is here and I 
commend her and her team for all the work you have done on this.  This 
support is for a limited period to enable the operator to explore further 
options. 
 
In addition over the last year we have been working in partnership with 
local bus operators with the Department of Transport in developing our 
Bus Service Improvement bid.  We are awaiting final confirmation of our 
recent bid from the Department for Transport where we have been 
successful in securing £47m, Mr Chairman, one of the highest in the 
country for investment in our local bus network.  This will provide the 
basis for services to operate in a more commercially viable way by 
increasing passenger numbers in Derbyshire.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“I am very glad to hear that the Council has been in discussions with bus 
operators, as is obviously the case, and that Transpeak 2 has had some 
success in continuing those services from Matlock through to Derby, but 
we have seen considerable cuts to services in High Peak.  I understand 
that the Bus Service Improvement Plan proposals are around the 
infrastructure rather than the actual services and the cost of them, so I 
would repeat the question about buses specifically in High Peak to see 
what can be done to those services which have continued to reduce and 
did further reduce again this week.” 
 
Response: 
 
“I have already said we share your concerns.  Our Local Bus Team is 
doing everything possible to try and maintain our services for all of us 
across Derbyshire.  We have schemes like Demand Responsive 
Transport and various other things happening.  We are just at this 
moment in time waiting for the actual bus services’ bid and the amount 
coming through.  From there the officers will analyse how best we can 
support all of our residents across Derbyshire.” 
 
8. Question from Councillor R George to Councillor K Athwal, 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Assets and Transport  
 
“What steps the Council are taking to deal with the backlog of Definitive 
Map Modification Orders?”  



 

 

 
Response: 
 
“The Council has a backlog of Definitive Map Modification Orders as we 
have seen an increase in applications over the last two years.  This has 
been driven by the Deregulation Act 2015 which provided that no claims 
based solely on documentary evidence for rights existing before 1949 
could be made after 1 January 2026. 
 
I am pleased to say that on 16 February this year Defra announced that 
the 2026 cut-off date will be repealed.  This is likely to lead to a slowing 
of the number of applications reaching the Council over time. In the 
meantime to meet the increased demand work is taking place within our 
Legal Services to improve processes, provide staff with specialist 
training, and approval is currently being sought for a temporary staff 
member to assist with processing claims. 
 
Dealing with these DMMOs also creates a workload within the Rights of 
Way Team and a recent recruitment drive has reduced the number of 
vacancies within the Team which will give capacity to process the 
DMMOs much more quickly as well, to deliver many improvements the 
Rights of Way Team have seen recently.” 
 
As the time was approaching the end of the allocated 30 minute time 
period for elected member questions, in accordance with Standing Order 
11.9, an extension of the time allocation was proposed and this was 
agreed by the Chairman. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That under rule 11.9 of the Council Procedure Rules, the time allocation 
for elected member questions should continue for a period of 15 minutes 
to enable the remaining two questions to be considered. 
 
9. Question from Councillor R George to Councillor C Hart, Cabinet 
Member for Health and Communities 
 
“What assistance are the County Council offering to communities who 
are supporting families who have fled Ukraine?” 
 
Response: 
 
“I can assure you that we are doing work with communities but going 
forward we will be looking at developing broader support services and 
looking at how we work with partners and community groups to extend 
the support we are currently providing. 



 

 

 
What you do have to realise is that this resettlement programme is a 
massive task for us.  We had of course no warning and I hope you will 
join me in praising our team at DCC on the fantastic way they have 
sprung into action to welcome our Ukrainian refugees and to settle them 
with their hosts. 
 
To put the scheme into perspective, since it started we have welcomed 
over 800 refugees.  This is nearly eight times more than the total of 
refugees we have settled in the last five years.  They are spread right 
across the county and particularly in our rural areas with the higher 
numbers being in High Peak and Derbyshire Dales.  
 
This is a very different type of resettlement to that which we have 
previously managed and, of course, we had to put a team together very 
quickly.  We seconded staff from various departments to help move the 
scheme forward as speedily as possible. 
 
It should also be noted that Derbyshire has the highest number of 
refugees in the East Midlands.  We have taken a partnership approach 
and a multi-agency Tactical Commissioning Group has been established 
under the Local Resilience Forum to oversee and support the delivery of 
the scheme. 
 
The priority, of course, has been establishing the arrival process, which 
is extensive.  Districts and Boroughs have certainly risen to the occasion 
and they have undertaken accommodation checks.  The County Council 
have been administering the payments to refugees and their hosts, 
undertaking safeguarding screening and DBS checks.  These take time 
but are essential as with any scheme there are always unscrupulous 
people trying to take advantage. 
 
In addition to the checks that have been introduced there is now a post-
arrival welfare check.  This has currently been established and will 
commence shortly and the County Council will be delivering this again 
with the support of the District and Borough Councils.  A welcome pack 
has been produced.  It is providing information and also signposting 
relevant services.  This is complemented by extensive information and a 
dedicated page on the Council’s website. 
The Council’s Adult Education Service are providing ESOL, which is 
English Speakers of Other Languages.  These courses are being 
delivered over the summer and also into September.  Host information 
sessions have been commissioned and all hosts have been invited to 
attend these.  These are being held both virtually and in person.  We are 
also providing advice and support to a high volume of contacts from the 
hosts and guests. 



 

 

 
As said, moving forward we will be looking at working with partners and 
community groups as well as we can.  In fact we have had contact with 
some of the groups and we are in the process of doing a mapping 
exercise to see where best we can deliver and what we can deliver into 
certain areas. 
 
It has been a massive task as I say to respond to this and I think 
Councillor George, well I hope Councillor George would like to add her 
thanks to mine for all the sterling work that our officers have done in 
such a very short space of time, but we have made sure that our visitors 
know they are welcome and safe in Derbyshire and as I say we will be 
working far better with the organisations now we have established all the 
processes of receiving them and getting them into hosts’ homes.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“I welcome the work that has been done by Council officers.  They have 
certainly managed to get the payments to the guests and their hosts very 
well and also the DBS checks done but once those families have arrived 
they are really left with their hosts to their own resources and they have 
been because hosts I am working with are working really hard to try and 
set up the support they need to enable refugee families to get together, 
to enable them to have in-person ESOL support and learning and to get 
the mental health support that they so often need. 
 
I have written to the Council on a number of occasions to set out what 
local communities are doing and just the very small amount of support 
that those communities are asking for from the County Council which is 
being funded quite considerably to support refugees and to ask in what 
way they are looking to work with the communities who have been doing 
this now for a couple of months since the first arrivals came through.  It 
is those communities that are asking:  “What are the County Council 
doing to support us?”  I am sure they would welcome some assurances 
that something will be coming through very quickly.” 
 
Response: 
 
“As I have explained we are doing a mapping exercise.  You say it is two 
months.  There is so much being done and the priority was getting them 
into host situations. 
  
We do appreciate there are groups and organisations and community 
groups that want to help.  I know some of them have set up but of course 
we can’t just take on those groups without some sort of vetting, some 
sort of communication and that mapping exercise is now starting to 



 

 

happen. 
 
You have to appreciate that the team we have is quite a small team and 
it has been a massive job for them.  All credit to them, they have been 
working their socks off to deliver everything.  Things are easing off now 
but we are still receiving so many calls, so many cries for help.  We are 
dealing with it and there is lots of information there for some of those 
groups but believe me we will be contacting them.  As I say we are 
already doing the mapping exercise.  All I can assure you is that we do 
need their help, they will be very welcome to help us and we will do our 
best because we want to make these people welcome, make them feel 
safe, so we are moving on, we are moving as quickly as we can but 
there is a time limit because of our capacity.   I think they have done a 
wonderful job so far and they will continue to work with our 
communities.” 
 
10. Question from Councillor R George to Councillor N Hoy, 
Cabinet Member for Adult Care  
 
“What ongoing assessment of places in residential and nursing care 
homes is being made?” 
 
Response: 
 
“It was very difficult to answer this question with such little information 
provided so I would like to ask Councillor George to email myself and 
give more clarity and information and she will receive a robust 
response.” 
 
Supplementary question: 
 
“One would have hoped that from such a simple question a simple 
answer could be brought forward and that the Council was doing some 
assessment of places in nursing homes and residential homes.  I mean I 
can tell her from the Council’s own website that there are no nursing 
homes with bed capacity in High Peak at all.  Out of the 15 homes listed 
in High Peak for residential care then ten of them have no vacancies at 
all, one of them has been closed, that is Goyt Valley House, and there 
are only four with some restrictions. 
 
I am just quite amazed that the Cabinet Member is not able to see the 
information on their own website and where I raise concerns about lack 
of spaces and lack of beds what the County Council are actually doing 
about this which is their role to ensure that there is social care available 
for those people in Derbyshire who need it?” 
 



 

 

Response: 
 
“Perhaps if there was more information, as you have just given us there, 
we would have been able to answer that with greater detail but as it 
stands it was a one liner with very little information that left officers 
scratching their heads, so again I would like to ask Councillor George to 
email myself and she will receive a robust answer.” 
 
(Councillor D Collins left the meeting at 14.53) 
  

66/22 NOTICE OF MOTION 
 

 Councillor J Dixon proposed a motion that was duly seconded, in the 
following terms: 
 
“This Council recognises the cost of living crisis in Derbyshire and that 
the Council has both a responsibility to Council taxpayers and its staff.  
This Council calls for a fair pay rise for Council workers, especially those 
on the lowest pay, to help them cope with rising costs.  The financial 
burden for a pay rise should not fall upon the Council taxpayer or be at 
the expense of cuts to Council services.  Rather, Central Government 
should fully fund the pay rise.  Therefore, this motion calls upon the 
Leader of the Council to write to Government to ask for additional 
financial support to fully fund a fair pay rise.” 
 
An amendment to the motion was proposed by Councillor S Spencer, 
duly seconded, in the following terms: 
 
“That Council recognises the impact of the international and national 
cost of living crisis on people across Derbyshire and indeed the Authority 
itself, and that the Council has both a responsibility to local taxpayers 
and its staff.  This Council supports a fair pay rise for Council workers to 
help them cope with rising costs, especially those on the lowest pay who 
often undertake essential jobs and whose dedicated contribution during 
the Covid 19 pandemic cannot be underestimated. 
 
Council, however, also recognises the reality that the financial burden for 
any public sector pay rise will always fall upon the taxpayer and that no 
spending decision comes without opportunity to consider cost 
considerations.  Council asks the Leader to write to the Government 
making the case for additional financial support to fully fund a fair pay 
rise for our key workers.” 
 
Following debate, the amendment was put to a vote and the Chairman 
declared that the amendment was CARRIED so the amendment became 
the substantive motion. 



 

 

 
The proposition as amended was put to a named vote and declared to 
be WON. 
 
RESOLVED that Council: 
 

1) Recognises the impact of the international and national cost of 
living crisis on people across Derbyshire and indeed the Authority 
itself, and that the Council has both a responsibility to local 
taxpayers and its staff; 

 
2) Supports a fair pay rise for Council workers to help them cope with 

rising costs, especially those on the lowest pay who often 
undertake essential jobs and whose dedicated contribution during 
the Covid 19 pandemic cannot be underestimated; and 

 
3) Recognises the reality that the financial burden for any public 

sector pay rise will always fall upon the taxpayer and that no 
spending decision comes without opportunity to consider cost 
considerations. 

 
The meeting finished at 3.45 pm 

 
 
 


